
Urban Design Referral Response

Officer comments
This advice is provided as an internal referral from the Urban Design Unit to the Development 
Assessment Officer for consideration and coordination with the overall assessment.

The application seeks consent to the subdivision of land of total site area 9,709.8 m² into 13 individual 
lots that involves:

l Demolition of the existing dwelling and associated ancillary structures, 
l Construction of roads including a connection to the approved road through to No. 8 Forest 

Road, 
l Earthworks to create the associated road hierarchy and to facilitate the future construction of

dwelling houses under separate applications, 
l Civil drainage works to support the proposed subdivision and facilitate future residential use,
l Tree removal to facilitate the proposed development and future residential land uses on the 

resultant lots (removal of twenty-three high category trees and fourteen low category trees. 

Urban Design cannot support the proposed modifications for the following reasons:

1. The proposal involves substantial cut and fill of the hill slope resulting in a series of stepped 
terraces with increases to ground levels by up to 7 meters (approximately) using retaining walls 
up to 3.5m high. Some of the structural retaining walls (up to 2.8m high) proposed are right on 
the common boundaries to neighbouring developments. All new structures including retaining 
walls should comply with site setback requirements. 

2. There are inadequate information provided with the proposed architectural built forms. Some of 
the proposed overall height of the individual houses will breach the 10.5m height control as 
building height is measured from the natural ground level, not the elevated fill levels. Clause 4.3 
of the PLEP2014 sets a maximum building height limit of 10.5m. The proposed building heights 
should be shown on the architectural plans (using sections, elevations, 3D illustrations and etc.) 
demonstrating compliance with the building envelope and site setback controls. 

3. Issues such as overlooking and privacy between proposed houses and neighbouring 
developments should be addressed. 

4. A shadow impact study should be submitted with the proposed future built forms to be built on 
the elevated terrace levels.

Please note: Regarding any view impacts and any impacts on solar amenity and overshadowing these 
matters will be dealt with under the evaluation of Councils Planning Officer. Any impacts of non-
compliances regarding heritage will be dealt with under the evaluation of Councils Heritage Officers, 
and any Landscape non-compliances will be dealt with under the evaluation of Councils Landscape 
Officers. 
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The proposal is therefore unsupported. 

Note: Should you have any concerns with the referral comments above, please discuss these with the 
Responsible Officer.

Recommended Heritage Advisor Conditions:

Nil.
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